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Ixonos Group acquires Cresense and strengthens its user research and 

design know-how 

 

Ixonos Plc (“Ixonos”) has signed an agreement to acquire the Finnish privately owned 

company Cresense Oy. The acquisition will strengthen Ixonos’ position as an innovative 

digitalization and transformation partner. Cresense’s competence will ideally support 

Ixonos’ strategy, which was renewed in July, by enforcing the company’s user research 

and design know-how. The corporate transaction requires the fulfillment of certain 

conditions and is expected to be completed during the third quarter of 2015. 

Cresense is a company that excels in user-centric service design. The company 

represents leading expertise in seamlessly combining user research, user experience and 

service design. Cresense has a strong customer base and references in fields of both B2B 

and B2C services. As part of the company reorganization, a total of 27 employees from 

Cresense offices in Helsinki, Singapore, Shanghai and San Jose will join Ixonos. 

"Together we can now offer leading expertise to our customers who seek answers for 

digital disruptions on a global scale. Cresense will bring a new dimension to our 

competence portfolio with their strong user research competence. In addition to this, 

Cresense’s design expertise will further strengthen our design team. We warmly welcome 

our new colleagues from Cresense to join Ixonos. Together we’ll have the best opportunity 

to create digital success stories for our clients and challenge the future with a new way of 

thinking and distinctive services,” says CEO Sami Paihonen of Ixonos.  

”Merger with Ixonos offers us an outstanding possibility of growing and innovating on the 

next-generation user insight based service design. Thanks to Ixonos’ long and successful 

experience on both technology and design we can now integrate user research seamlessly 

with service design and technology solution, throughout the whole service lifecycle. This is 

the recipe for how our customers can introduce innovative services, devices and 

experiences representing the new era - embracing user experience as the key element to 

brand engagement and business success,” emphasizes Marko Rapeli, the CEO of 

Cresence.  
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In the transaction, all Cresense shares apart from shares owned by the company itself will 

be transferred to the ownership of Ixonos. As compensation, Ixonos will issue a total of 

7,142,857 new Ixonos shares (“Consideration Shares”) in a directed share issue (“Share 

Issue”) to be subscribed by the existing owners of Cresense Oy. Cresense Oy is owned by 

nine private persons (“Sellers”), eight out of which are committed to continuing their work 

as the company’s employees. The Share Issue shall be carried out in derogation from the 

pre-emptive subscription right of the shareholders by the decision of Ixonos’ Board of 

Directors on the authorisation of the Annual General Meeting held on 29 April 2015. The 

Consideration Shares issued in the share issue are carried out in order to develop the 

group’s business and finance the corporate transaction so there is a weighty financial 

reason for the Share Issue and the deviation from the pre-emptive right of the 

shareholders within the meaning of the Finnish Limited Liability Companies Act. The Share 

Issue is conditional upon the execution of the corporate transaction and the approval of the 

share subscriptions. The subscription price of the Consideration Shares (“Subscription 

Price”) in the Share Issue is EUR 0.07 per Consideration Share. The Subscription Price 

has been defined as the mean price weighted with the trading amounts of the Ixonos share 

of the period 26 June 2015 – 25 August 2015. The subscription will take place and 

Cresense Oy shares will be transferred to Ixonos in connection with the execution of the 

corporate transaction.  

The Consideration Shares will represent 3.4 per cent of Ixonos shares and votes after the 

Share Issue. The Consideration Shares will entitle to full dividends possibly distributed by 

Ixonos and to other distribution of assets as well as carry other shareholder rights in the 

company starting from when the Consideration Shares have been entered in the Trade 

Register and the shareholders’ register of the company. The Consideration Shares of the 

Sellers continuing to work for the group are subject to a lock-up period of six (6) months to 

two (2) years starting from the issue of such shares. If certain prerequisites are met, the 

Sellers will be entitled to an additional purchase price of EUR 350,000 at most. Ixonos may 

pay the possible additional purchase price in cash or as Ixonos shares at its option. 

The terms and conditions for the Share Issue are appended to this stock exchange 

release. 

 

IXONOS PLC 

Board of Directors 

 

Further information: 

Ixonos Plc: 

Sami Paihonen, CEO 
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Tel. 050-5021111 

sami.paihonen@ixonos.com 

 

Cresense Oy 

Marko Rapeli, CEO, partner 

Tel. 050-3233973 

marko.rapeli@cresense.com 

 

Distribution: 

NASDAQ OMX Helsinki 
Main media 
www.ixonos.com 
 

 

DISCLAIMER 

 

The information contained herein is not for publication or distribution, 
directly or indirectly, in or into the United States, Canada, Australia, Hong 
Kong, South Africa or Japan. These written materials do not constitute an offer 
of securities for sale in the United States, nor may the securities be offered 
or sold in the United States absent registration or an exemption from 
registration as provided in the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and 
the rules and regulations thereunder. The Company does not intend to register 
any portion of the offering in the United States or to conduct a public 
offering of securities in the United States.  
 
The issue, exercise and/or sale of securities in the offering are subject to 
specific legal or regulatory restrictions in certain jurisdictions. The Company 
assumes no responsibility in the event there is a violation by any person of 
such restrictions.  
 
The information contained herein shall not constitute an offer to sell or the 
solicitation of an offer to buy, nor shall there be any sale of the securities 
referred to herein in any jurisdiction in which such offer, solicitation or 
sale would be unlawful prior to registration, exemption from registration or 
qualification under the securities laws of any such jurisdiction. Investors 
must neither accept any offer for, nor acquire, any securities to which this 
document refers, unless they do so on the basis of the information contained in 
the applicable prospectus published or offering circular distributed by the 
Company.  
 

mailto:sami.paihonen@ixonos.com
mailto:marko.rapeli@cresense.com
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The Company has not authorized any offer to the public of securities in any 
Member State of the European Economic Area other than Finland. With respect to 
each Member State of the European Economic Area other than Finland and which 
has implemented the Prospectus Directive (each, a "Relevant Member State"), no 
action has been undertaken or will be undertaken to make an offer to the public 
of securities requiring publication of a prospectus in any Relevant Member 
State. As a result, the securities may only be offered in Relevant Member 
States (a) to any legal entity which is a qualified investor as defined in the  
 
Prospectus Directive; or (b) in any other circumstances falling within Article 
3(2) of the Prospectus Directive. For the purposes of this paragraph, the 
expression an "offer of securities to the public" means the communication in 
any form and by any means of sufficient information on the terms of the offer 
and the securities to be offered so as to enable an investor to decide to  
 
exercise, purchase or subscribe the securities, as the same may be varied in 
that Member State by any measure implementing the Prospectus Directive in that 
Member State and the expression "Prospectus Directive" means Directive 
2003/71/EC (and amendments thereto, including the 2010 PD Amending Directive, 
to the extent implemented in the Relevant Member State), and includes any 
relevant implementing measure in the Relevant Member State and the expression 
"2010 PD Amending Directive" means Directive 2010/73/EU.  
 
This communication is directed only at (i) persons who are outside the United 
Kingdom or (ii) persons who have professional experience in matters relating to 
investments falling within Article 19(5) of the Financial Services and Markets 
Act 2000 (Financial Promotion) Order 2005 (the "Order") and (iii) high net 
worth entities, and other persons to whom it may lawfully be communicated, 
falling within Article 49(2) of the Order (all such persons together being 
referred to as "relevant persons"). Any investment activity to which this 
communication relates will only be available to and will only be engaged with, 
relevant persons. Any person who is not a relevant person should not act or 
rely on this document or any of its contents.  
 

 

TERMS OF THE SHARE ISSUE 

 

1  New shares  

The company issues 7,142,860 new company shares in the share issue. 

The shares issued in the share issue are equivalent to approximately 3.5 per 

cent of all of the company’s shares and votes before the share issue and 

approximately 3.4 per cent of all of the company’s shares and votes after the 

share issue, provided that the share issue is subscribed for in full. 
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2 Subscription right and deviation from shareholder’s pre-emptive subscription right  

All new shares are offered for subscription by the following persons in 

derogation from the pre-emptive subscription right of the shareholders in the 

following amounts: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The purpose of the directed share issue is to carry out the purchase of the 

shares of Cresense Oy in accordance with the shares purchase agreement 

concerning the shares of Cresense Oy, concluded between the company and 

the aforementioned shareholders of Cresense Oy (“Share Purchase 

Agreement”), by paying the first instalment of the purchase price with new 

company shares issued. Hence, the Company has a weighty reason for acting 

in derogation from the pre-emptive subscription right of the shareholders 

within the meaning of Chapter 9 Section 4(1) of the Limited Liability 

Companies Act. 

The subscription right to the shares under these terms may not be transferred 

to a third party.  

3 Subscription and subscription period of the shares  

The subscription of the shares will take place in connection with the Closing 

of the corporate acquisition set out in the Share Purchase Agreement. The 

Subscriber Shares offered for 

subscription, pcs 

Subscription 

price in EUR 

Matti Kilponen 388,199 27,173.93 

Marika Koskenkanto 388,199 27,173.93 

Taina Martikainen 388,199 27,173.93 

Petteri Mäki 1,552,795 108,695.65 

Hannele Piirainen 776,398 54,347.86 

Marko Rapeli 1,086,957 76,086.99 

Veikko Savijoki 388,199 27,173.93 

Raisa Suihkonen 1,086,957 76,086.99 

Simo Säde 1,086,957 76,086.99 

Total 7,142,860 shares 500,000 
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Board of Directors may extend the subscription period. The shares must be 

subscribed for by 30 September 2015 at the latest, however. 

The shares shall be subscribed for using the purchase agreement on the 

transfer of Cresense Oy shares appended to the Share Purchase Agreement 

as appendix 6.2 (a). 

The subscription is binding, and it cannot be altered or cancelled.   

4 Subscription price of the shares and payment of the subscription price  

The subscription price of the shares shall be paid by a contribution in kind by 

placing in the company the object of purchase which is set out in the Share 

Purchase Agreement (appendix A) and consists of altogether 1,840 Cresense 

Oy shares. The total subscription price of the shares is five hundred thousand 

euros (EUR 500,000), i.e. approximately seven euro cents (EUR 0.07) per 

share. The non-cash consideration and the payment it covers have been 

specified and factors affecting the valuation of the assets as well as methods 

used in the valuation have been described in the report issued by the 

company’s Board of Directors (appendix D). 

The subscription price of the shares is based on the Share Purchase 

Agreement between the company and the subscriber of the shares, under 

which the amount of the company’s consideration shares required for the 

payment of the first instalment of the purchase price is determined by dividing 

the sum of the first instalment of the purchase price (EUR 500,000) with the 

mean price of Ixonos Plc weighted with the trading amounts of the period of 

two months in the Nasdaq OMX preceding the signature of the Share 

Purchase Agreement. If the amount of shares to be offered to the subscriber 

is not a whole number, the number of shares shall be rounded up to the 

nearest full share.  

The non-cash consideration forming the subscription price of the shares shall 

be assigned to the company on the terms set out in the Share Purchase 

Agreement. The non-cash consideration comprising 1,840 Cresense Oy 

shares is transferred to the company in connection with the subscription of the 

shares. The Board of Directors may extend the subscription price’s term of 

payment. 

The subscription price of the shares shall be credited [in full to the reserve for 

invested unrestricted equity]. 

5 Right to dividend and other shareholder rights  

The subscribed shares entitle to dividends possibly distributed by the 

company and carry other shareholder rights starting from when the shares 

have been entered in the Trade Register and the shareholders’ register of the 

company.  
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6 Entry of new shares in book-entry accounts 

The shares subscribed for in the share issue are entered in the subscriber’s 

book-entry account when the new shares have been entered in the Trade 

Register.  

 

7 Accepting the subscriptions 

 

The share issue is conditional upon that the other terms of the conclusion of 

the transaction set out in section 6 of the Share Purchase Agreement have 

been fulfilled, or that they have been relinquished in accordance with the terms 

of the Share Purchase Agreement, that the transaction is executed, and that 

the Board of Directors accepts the subscriptions. If the transaction has not 

been carried out within 30 days of the signature of the Share Purchase 

Agreement, this decision of the Board of Directors on a directed share issue 

will cease to be in effect. The Board of Directors of the Company shall accept 

all subscriptions made on the basis of the subscription right and in accordance 

with these terms and conditions as well as in accordance with the laws and 

provisions governing share subscription. 

 

8 Lock-up 

 

A lock-up during which the shares may not be transferred shall be applied to 

shares subscribed for in the share issue by others than Taina Martikainen. The 

lock-up shall dissolve gradually during the period of two years as set out in the 

Lock-Up Agreement pertaining to the shares and related to the Share 

Purchase Agreement. 

 

9 Information 

 

The documents referred to in Chapter 5 Section 21 of the Finnish Limited 

Liability Companies Act are on view since the start of the Subscription Period 

in the Company’s head office at Hitsaajankatu 24, FI-00810 Helsinki, Finland. 
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10 Note to investors and governing law and dispute resolution 

The Shares may not directly or indirectly be offered, sold, resold, transferred 

or delivered to Australia, Japan, Canada, Hong Kong, South Africa, the 

United States or any other country where offering Shares would be illegal. 

Documents related to the Share Issue may not be delivered to persons in 

these countries. No actions have been taken to register the Shares or the 

Share Issue or to generally offer the Shares in other countries than Finland. 

The Company’s shareholder or other investor are considered to have 

accepted the aforementioned limitations to the Share Issue and the Shares 

shall be governed by Finnish law. Any possible disputes arising from the 

Share Issue will be resolved in a competent court in Finland. 

11 Other matters 

The Board of Directors of the Company shall decide upon other matters 

related to the Share Issue and practical measures arising thereof. 

 


